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MINUTES OF MEETING OF BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF THE WINK-LOVING INDEPENDENT 

SCHOOL DISTRICT

Monday, July 23, 2012
     The Board of Trustees of the Wink-Loving Independent School District convened in regular monthly session at 6:00 p.m., July 23, 2012 in the administration board room.
	Members Present
	Eddie Brewer, Russ Slaughter, Kristyl Hotze, Melissa Halterman, Brad White, and  Larry Antley


	Members Absent

	Minerva Soltero, Holly Bryan, and Eddie Boggess

	Others Present
	John Blackburn, Government Capital Securities and Paul Scifres, Winkler County News, 


	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING


	The minutes from the June meeting was presented to the board.  Trustee Hotze made the motion to dispense with the reading of the minutes and accept as presented.  Trustee Antley seconded the motion and it passed with a unanimous vote.



	Public Comments 
      
	None 


	BUDGET AMENDMENTS

	There were no budget amendments for this month.  They will be finalized at the August meeting.


	FINANCIAL REPORTS BILLS PAID AND BILLS 
PAYABLE
	The financial reports, bills paid during the month, and bills payable for the month of July were submitted by John Benham in Holly’s absence.  Bills for the month totaled $166,914.57. 
 Trustee Slaughter moved that the financial reports, bills paid during the month, and the bills payable be approved. The motion was seconded by Trustee Hotze and carried with a unanimous vote. 



	TAX COLLECTION REPORT
	A local tax collection report for June 2012 was presented to the board
 by Grace Harrison, tax collector. Total collections for June were
 $15,475.41. Collection percentage is 99.27%. Trustee Antley moved to 
approve the tax collection reports.  The motion was seconded by 
Trustee Slaughter and carried with a unanimous vote.



	SUPER-INTENDENT’S REPORT:


	 Mr. Benham told the board members that:
Next Board Meeting will be held on August, 30, 2012. 
Maintenance Job will be posted in the Winkler County News for 2 weeks.

Plans to have new employee start by beginning of school.

Vehicle List will be revised and order 2013 vehicles in September.

Craig Wallace was not able to be at the meeting as he was on vacation, but sent an email to tell the board members that progress on the projects is great; the demolition of the original field house is complete. The new concession stand is looking to be complete ahead of schedule. The visitor’s side has a chance of being complete before the season starts. The football turf is on schedule. The new scoreboard should be installed the week of Aug. 6th. The new track surface installation will begin the week of Aug. 13th and should take 3 weeks. He praised the work of the team and thanked the school for the hospitality that has been shown the workers and the hamburger cookout for the workers has been a real morale booster.
25 Second Clock will be given to Spring-Lake Earth and Scoreboard to Spring-Lake Earth as well, if Sierra Blanca does not want it.

TEA Superior Achievement on our Financial Integrity.
Budget will be finalized in the next few weeks with salaries being finalized.
TAKS Report was given by Scotty Carman, Elementary Principal. Scotty told the board members the passing standard will be determined in November or December and he is not sure of the passing score.  The Math is state average.

Trustee Brewer asked about Retest results but they are not available yet.
Elementary Principal’s Report given by Scotty Carman stating they had 16 students in Summer School. Fall enrollment looks to be around 215 with calls still coming in for transfers. 
New playground swings have been installed as clamps were broken on old ones. 6000 pounds of rubber has been put under swing area. Trustee Brewer

inquired about the slide being unsafe and needing to be replaced. Scotty told him he would talk to Playgrounds, Etc. and get a quote on a new slide. 

Carpets have been shampooed and ready for new year. 

Scotty told the board that he has visited with people in the RV parks and they 

are workers only, so he does not expect to receive any new students from the influx of workers. He plans to put an ad in the newspaper on August 1st to encourage people to enroll their children so we will know how many students to expect. 

In-service will be August 20-24 and School starts on August 27.
DISCUSSION AND APPROVAL OF BOND ITEMS
Craig Wallace with Stiles & Wallace is on vacation this week until July 26. He will be in Wink next week to check on progress. 

Mr. Benham presented the email from him to the board members during the Superintendent’s Reports noting the progress of the projects to date. 

No further action taken on this item.

APPROVE GRACE HARRISON TO SET EFFECTIVE TAX RATE
Mr. Benham recommended we approve Grace Harrison to set the Effective Tax Rate.  Mr. Benham told the board that our tax rate for 2012 would be about $1.32/$100 or $1.33/$100.
Motion made by Trustee Slaughter to approve Grace Harrison to set the Effective Tax Rate.  Motion seconded by Trustee Antley and passed with 
a unanimous vote.

APPROVE EMPLOYEE RETENTION INCENTIVE FOR 2012-2013
Mr. Benham recommended an employee retention incentive for 2012-2013 of $1,000.00.  Questions asked about the amount for last year to which Mr. Benham replied it was $1,000.00.  Motion made by Trustee Antley to approve the employee retention incentive as recommended. Motion seconded by Trustee Hotze and passed with a unanimous vote.
ORDER AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE, SALE AND DELIVERY OF WINK-LOVING INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT UNLIMITED TAX SCHOOL BUILDING BONDS, SERIES 2012; AUTHORIZING A PRICING OFFICER TO APPROVE THE AMOUNT, THE INTEREST RATES, PRICE, REDEMPTION PROVISIONS AND TERMS THEREOF AND CERTAIN OTHER PROCEDURES AND PROVISIONS RELATED THERETO; AND CONTAINING OTHER MATTERS RELATED THERETO
John Blackburn with Government Capital Securities was at the meeting to present the details of the bond sale to the members. He said the bonds sold today and we netted a full $17 million for the Project Fund Deposit. John pointed out that there is a 2 or 3 cent underwriter discount that is figured in
with the sale of the bond, but that did not affect our net amount of $17 million. There was $200,000 in local purchases of bond. If a person did not get in on the initial buying of the bonds they can still buy through the Secondary Market by contacting their broker and Oppenheimer.

It will be approximately 3 weeks until the bond is funded after approval by

the Attorney General’s Office. 
Motion made by Trustee Antley, “ to approve the order authorizing the issuance, sale and delivery of Wink-Loving Independent School District Unlimited Tax School Building Bonds, Series 2012, authorizing a pricing officer to approve the amount, the interest rates, price, redemption provisions and terms thereof and certain other procedures and provisions related thereto; and containing other matters related thereto.” Motion seconded by Trustee Slaughter and passed with a unanimous vote.

APPROVE POLICY UPDATE 94, AFFECTING LOCAL POLICIES
Mr. Benham told the board members that we need to approve Policy Update 94 which deals with Food Allergy Update.
Motion made by Trustee Antley to approve Policy Update 94, Affecting Local Policies as recommended. Motion seconded by Trustee Halterman and passed with a unanimous vote.

APPROVE CHANGES TO STUDENT HANDBOOK
Scotty Carman, Elementary Principal, reviewed the Elementary Handbook Changes with the board members. The change deals with the Extended Year
Program for Promotion and is detailed below. 

Scotty told the board members that in the future; Speech and Health

will be offered for 8th grade instead of freshmen years. Then, the freshmen

year, they will take Reading and Language Arts. This allows the students

time to get Speech and Health taken in junior high and be able to take

more classes such as college classes in high school.

Mr. Benham presented the Jr./Sr. High Student Handbook changes in

Mr. Boggess’ absence. Mr. Benham presented the members with a page 
from our Local Policy regarding Valedictory and Salutatory Honors. He

reviewed the 5 points of eligibility a student must have for Valedictory and

Salutatory Honors. They are:

1. Completed his or her entire junior and senior years in Wink High 

 School;

2.  Completed other years at an accredited high school;

3. Carried a minimum of five subjects during the senior year;

4. Graduated in no fewer or more than four years; and

5. Not been guilty of misconduct violations leading to removal from the regular educational setting during his or her entire junior and senior

 years. 

Mr. Benham called their attention to #4 and discussed the fact that a senior

who has taken all his classes may have enough credits to graduate in

December, but this criteria says they have to graduate in no fewer than four

years, so according to the way it is written they would not be able to 

graduate early.  Discussion as to whether to leave the wording as is;

which it was decided to leave the way it is written.

On #5 Mr. Benham said the wording of “removal from the regular

Educational setting” should have the words added “placed in AEP.” 

Discussion of ISS and AEP both being added. Trustee Hotze felt they

should both be added as a “removal from regular education setting” 

means they are put in either ISS or AEP. Mr. Benham felt that the ISS

should not be added as it was usually only given for trivial matters such

as gum chewing or talking on cell phones. However AEP usually signifies

a major offense such as alcohol, tobacco, or firearm. The board members
said we needed to set laws to state what is considered trivial  offenses

and what is a major offense and outline the specifics. An agreement could

not be made, so it was decided to table this discussion until August

board meeting. 

Motion made by Trustee Antley to approve the changes to the Elementary

 Student Handbook as recommended.  Motion seconded by Trustee Brewer

 and passed with a unanimous vote.

Motion made by Trustee Slaughter to table the jr. high/high school changes.

Motion seconded by Trustee Halterman and passed with a unanimous vote.

Wink Jr./Sr. High School 

Student Handbook changes

Page

Section

Change

29

Class Rank/Graduation Honors

Added to the end of section B – 

”This Policy is currently under review by the
 School Board. The high school will follow the 
school board policy in determining graduation
 honors. “
40

Promotion for Jr. High Students

Changed the promotion of Jr. High students by
requiring that the student have an average of 70 or
 above in the 4 core classes instead of having a 70
 in each of the 4 core classes. 

Through-out

numerous

Changed the TAKS testing to include the new 
STAAR testing. 

Elementary Handbook Change

C.
Extended Year Program For Promotion:  In the event a student does not meet promotion requirements, an extended year program will be offered.  In order to be promoted, the student must satisfactorily complete all work, pass a grade level assessment in reading and math, and attend 18 days of the 20-day program.  A third absence or second disciplinary referral will result in expulsion from the program.  Students who have lost credit due to excessive absences are required to attend if they wish to be promoted to the next grade level.  

APPROVE PAY SCALES FOR MAINTENANCE & CAFETERIA DIRECTOR & STIPEND PAY
MAINTENANCE SUPERVISOR

SALARIED POSITION

STEP

SALARY

0

$55,000

1

56,100

2

57,300

3

58,600

4

59,900

5

61,300

6

62,700

7

64,100

8

65,500

9

67,000

10

68,600

The maintenance supervisor will receive a 2% raise per year after reaching step 10.  Approve 7/23/2012
CAFETERIA DIRECTOR
SALARIED POSITION
STEP

SALARY

0

$25,000

1

25,600

2

26,200

3

26,800

4

27,500

5

28,200

6

29,000

7

29,800

8

30,600

9

31,400

10

32,500

The cafeteria director will receive a 2% raise per year after reaching step 10.  

Approve 7/23/2012
WLISD STIPEND PAY FOR 2012-13

Athletic Coaches
Head Coach of Any Sport - $9,500 above base

Assistant Coach - $8,500 above base

One-Act Play Sponsor - $2500

Textbook Coordinator - $2500

UIL Coordinator - $2500

Cheerleader Sponsor – $3000

Student Council Sponsor - $2500

Yearbook Sponsor - $2500

Certified Athletic Trainer - $2,750/semester

Skills USA Sponsor - $1750

ESL Coordinator - $1000

C/X Debate Sponsor - $1000 

Drivers Ed. Instructor - $22.50 Hr.

Adult Maintenance Summer Workers - $15/Hr.

Lifeguard - $10/Hr.

PALS Director - $500

G/T Coordinator - $1,000

     APPROVED 7/23/12

In the area of Maintenance Director salary schedule; questions were asked 

about Rito Soltero receiving overtime driving a bus, etc. Mr. Benham told

them that he makes $12/hr. driving if it is after his regular work day

of 4:30 p.m.  Trustee Halterman inquired as to why Rito & Jacque both

travel on the bus, as she usually does not drive. Mr. Benham said that if

the trip is over 100 miles one way, it is recommended to have two drivers.

Questions about Rito taking comp time instead of being paid overtime, to

which Trustees White and Antley said a salaried person could not receive

comp time and told Mr. Benham we need to be careful about that.

 Questions were also asked about the new Maintenance person being required to have a CDL License. The board members said they thought we should list that a CDL is Preferred with a Passenger Endorsement or they be willing to

get it. 
The other area of concern was from Trustee Halterman as to why the coaches

do not ride in the busses with the students, but always follow in another

van or school car. She said that it is not up to the bus drivers to discipline
the students, the coaches should be on the bus to take care of that.

Motion made by Trustee White to approve pay scales as recommended. Motion seconded by Trustee Antley and passed with a unanimous vote.

APPROVE HOUSING NEEDS OF THE DISTRICT
Mr. Benham gave the board members a copy of our current Local Policy 

that was adopted 11-8-93 concerning residence of an employee. The policy 

states, “No person will be employed by the District who does not reside in

the boundaries of the District.”

He told the board that we currently have Russell Lee in Apt. 1, but Cary

Hannsz would also like housing. He then presented to the board a letter

from Phil Youngblood offering the board a proposal of his house located
at 209 Ashby. The proposal was to:

1. Purchase $140,000.

2. Minimum 3 year lease @ $1200. Per month plus lessee to pay

taxes and insurance. 

The board members were not in favor of either of these options. Mr.

Benham then told them the school had purchased  a lot on South 3rd
and Roy Orbison for $2492. 00. Do we want to buy a mobile home
for that lot?  The overwhelming response after discussion was NO!

Mr. Benham said that if we do have any money left at the end of

the bond, we might consider building a duplex on the lot, which

seemed like a good idea to the members. Trustee Hotze suggested

we tell a new employee that the school has a lot they can purchase

from us and move their own mobile home onto the lot. Trustee White

agreed with the idea.

Questions were then raised about the rules for apartments and people

living in the apt that are not teachers but cafeteria workers. Mr. Benham

said that the apts are for the employees and there is no stipulation they 

are only for teachers. Questions asked about the cost of rent for apartment

this is $225 and $350 for the mobile home. The water is paid for both.

Scotty Carman told the board that in Monahans it goes before the board for
approval for the employee to live outside the district. Trustees White and

Hotze felt we should lift the policy regarding an employee to live in the 

District. But the final answer was “With Board Approval.” 

Mr. Benham said this would have to be an Action Item after the policy is

changed and it costs $27 to change policy and $75 hour for consultation. 

We will approve this at the August meeting.

No action on this item; discussion only. Action will be at August meeting.
EMPLOYMENT OF PERSONNEL
Mr. Benham recommended that we hire two employees; Keli Gunn for High

School English and Cary Hannsz for High School Science, both with a 

One Year Probationary Contract.

Motion made by Trustee Slaughter to approve the hiring of Keli Gunn and

Cary Hannsz as recommended. Motion seconded by Trustee Hotze and passed with a unanimous vote.
ADJOURNMENT
Declaration to adjourn at 8:10 p .m. on motion by Trustee Slaughter and seconded by Trustee Antley. The motion carried with a unanimous vote.

Attest:

_____________________Secretary

_______________________ Board President       



	
	


